

Journal of Current Chinese Affairs

China aktuell

Continuity and Change in Policies in Taiwan

Rawnsley, Ming-Yeh T. and Chien-san Feng (2014), Anti–Media-Monopoly Policies and Further Democratisation in Taiwan, in: *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs*, 43, 3, 105–128.

URN: http://nbn-resolving.org/urn/resolver.pl?urn:nbn:de:gbv:18-4-7703

ISSN: 1868-4874 (online), ISSN: 1868-1026 (print)

The online version of this article and the other articles can be found at: <www.CurrentChineseAffairs.org>

Published by

GIGA German Institute of Global and Area Studies, Institute of Asian Studies in cooperation with the National Institute of Chinese Studies, White Rose East Asia Centre at the Universities of Leeds and Sheffield and Hamburg University Press.

This Taiwan edition has been published and edited in cooperation with the European Research Center on Contemporary Taiwan (ERCCT) at Eberhard Karls University of Tübingen.

The *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* is an Open Access publication. It may be read, copied and distributed free of charge according to the conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution-No Derivative Works 3.0 License.

To subscribe to the print edition: <ias@giga-hamburg.de> For an e-mail alert please register at: <www.CurrentChineseAffairs.org>

The *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* is part of the GIGA Journal Family which includes: Africa Spectrum • Journal of Current Chinese Affairs • Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs • Journal of Politics in Latin America • <www.giga-journal-family.org>



Anti–Media-Monopoly Policies and Further Democratisation in Taiwan

Ming-Yeh T. RAWNSLEY and Chien-san FENG

Abstract: The student-led anti-media-monopoly movement in Taiwan has generated strong momentum since mid-2012. In early 2013, the National Communications Commission responded by drafting the "Prevention of Broadcasting and Television Monopoly and the Maintenance of Diversity Act", which was approved by the Executive Yuan in April 2013 and is now waiting to be debated in the Legislative Yuan. In contemporary Taiwan, the social is often connected with the political. The existing democratic system, which is a legacy of the democratisation process in the twentieth century, no longer seems adequate to serve the citizens of the twenty-first century. This paper considers the anti-media-monopoly movement and the burgeoning civic movements in recent years as part of a "second wave" of democratisation for further political reform and democratic consolidation. When martial law was lifted in Taiwan in 1987, the "first wave" of media liberalisation ended with the commercialisation of industry. The "second wave" of media democratisation has picked up where the first wave left off and may finally establish, through increasingly more thoughtful media policies, a better and fairer media environment that is more suitable for democratic Taiwan.

Manuscript received 10 June 2013; accepted 6 June 2014

Keywords: Taiwan, media policy, democratisation, anti-media-monopoly

Dr. Ming-Yeh T. Rawnsley is a research associate at the Centre of Taiwan Studies, SOAS, and an associate fellow at the China Policy Institute, University of Nottingham. Her research interests include media, culture and society in Taiwan, East Asian Cinema (particularly Chinese-language cinema), and science communications and documentaries. E-mail:<mytrawnsley@gmail.com>

Prof. Chien-san Feng teaches in the Department of Journalism, National Chengchi University, Taiwan. He has published seven books in Chinese. Moreover, he has (co-) translated 16 books from English into Chinese.

E-mail: <jsfeng@nccu.edu.tw>

Introduction

This paper aims to explore the development of media policies in Taiwan in the twenty-first century by focusing on the anti-mediamonopoly movement (反媒體壟斷運動, *fan meiti longduan yundong*) and especially the discussion stimulated by the campaign. While it is possible to situate Taiwan's experience within a global context, we believe that the movement was ignited by domestic issues rather than a deliberate echoing of international debates about media monopolies.

Taiwan's anti-media-monopoly movement coincided with an increase in activity by a range of civil society movements. For example, over 100,000 protesters attended a rally in January 2013 to challenge the Kuomintang (KMT, 國民黨, Guomindang) government's handling of the economy since it regained power in 2008 (The Economist 2013). A public demonstration of over 250,000 people took place on 3 August 2013 demanding social justice for the death of a young army corporal named Hung Chung-chiu (洪仲丘, Hong Zhongqiu) (Hung 2014: 54-77). Nearly 500,000 people gathered in the streets of Taibei on 30 March 2014 to show support for the student-led Sunflower movement (太陽花學運, taiyanghua xueyun) which served to legitimise the students' occupation of the Legislative Yuan between 18 March and 10 April 2014 (Harrison 2014). Hence, we consider the antimedia-monopoly movement, together with this series of civic movements, as a driving force for the "second wave" of democratisation on the island. While twentieth-century democratisation was arguably the most remarkable achievement in modern Taiwan, we must acknowledge how its "first wave" of democratisation has left many challenges yet to be confronted. For example, is Taiwan a presidential or cabinet system? Where are the checks and balances to presidential power? How can the capacity and quality of the legislature be enhanced? What is the remedy for the aggressive commercialisation of the media that has hindered, not improved, the performance of the media industry in general?

The remainder of this paper starts with a brief overview of the anti-media-monopoly movement and the five issues championed by the activists. Second, we provide an international outlook on the changing attitude toward free media markets and media ownership. Third, as several issues of the anti-media-monopoly movement stemmed from the island's "first wave" of democratisation of the 1980s and the 1990s, we examine the local historical context and argue that the on-going "second wave" of democratisation is actually an attempt to introduce further political reform in order to reestablish a more responsive political system (rather than a merely reactive one) that is conducive to greater societal transformation and progression. Finally, we highlight the six most contentious points of the "Prevention of Broadcasting and Television Monopoly and the Maintenance of Diversity Act" (hereafter "Anti-Media-Monopoly Act") published by the National Communications Commission (NCC, 國家通訊傳播委員會, Guojia Tongxun Chuanbo Weiyuanhui) in early 2013. The debate over this bill among different sections of society reflects the changes and continuity in policymakers' attitudes toward the media industry. An analysis of the debate will help us obtain insights into whether the "second wave" of media democratisation initiated by the anti-media-monopoly movement will facilitate a more balanced and diversified media environment with higher standards of professionalism that will better serve Taiwan's citizens in the long run.

Anti-Media-Monopoly Movement in Taiwan

The student-led anti-media-monopoly movement in Taiwan began to attract tremendous support, both on the island and overseas, in mid-2012. The movement started at the grassroots and constantly evolved and responded to unfolding events in the realm of media ownership (Harrison 2012). Since July 2012, campaigners have staged a series of protests around Taiwan, including a truck tour covering ten major cities from Jilong to Pingdong. The students stopped in front of train stations, night markets and temples and [...] using megaphones to address crowds on what they perceived as the dangers of media monopoly and the deteriorating quality of democracy in Taiwan (Chen 2013). The students championed the five issues discussed below.

Anti-Media-Monopoly

The core issue of the movement was media ownership. This was triggered by the Want Want China Times Group's (旺旺中時集團, Wang Wang Zhong Shi Jituan) aggressive acquisition of Taiwan's print media, cable and digital television markets, both as a content produ-cer and a service provider. The campaigners were particularly alarmed by the fact that there were no adequate policies to deal with media mergers or any appropriate forums for in-depth legal and public debate. As media ownership emerged as an issue, the anti-mediamonopoly campaign began to receive serious attention.

Two Inter-related Issues: Anti-China Interference and Safeguarding Press Freedom

The chairman of the Want Want Group, Tsai Eng-meng (蔡衍明, Cai Yanming), has allegedly exercised heavy-handed interference in the media under his control. His aggegedly disregard of press freedom and the way his business interests in mainland China have explicitly and implicitly influenced the operation of his media outlets in Taiwan has caused a great deal of concern among media professionals and social elites. It is within this context that anti-China interference – known as the "China factor" (中國因素, *Zongguo yinsu*) in Taiwan, which refers not to the Chinese government but specifically to Taiwanese businesspeople with economic interests in mainland China – became a major issue of the anti-media-monopoly campaign, along with safeguarding press freedom.

Strengthening Labour Unions

Media scholars in Taiwan advised the activists to look beyond a single individual or business negotiation and to take a broader and more long-term view in order to reform the media in Taiwan. When academics in the fields of journalism and media studies joined the anti– media-monopoly movement in late 2012, two further issues were added to the campaign, including strengthening the regulations of establishing labour unions in the media industry so that the media professionals will be empowered to stand up to their bosses if and when necessary (Feng 2012).

Strengthening Public Service Media (PSM)

During the process of media liberalisation in the early 1990s, Feng (1995: 33–65) forewarned that new problems might be created by unregulated, private media ownership in Taiwan; consequently, he advocated the importance of PSM. Feng suggested that the demise of state control might expose the newly generated public spaces to both

political and commercial competition and result in media ownership being concentrated in a few business conglomerates that are not accountable to the public. Hence, as the threat of media monopoly became imminent, the activists revisited Feng's appeal and championed a stronger PSM in order to counter the expansion of the commercial media sector and to enhance the vitality of a genuine public sphere.

The appeals of the anti-media-monopoly movement generated a great deal of public sympathy and mobilised around 10,000 people to demonstrate in the streets of Taibei on 1 September 2012. The island's independent regulator, the NCC, originally stated that the laws tackling the issues of media ownership would not be ready until 2014, when a new bill on regulating the convergence of media and telecommunication industries was scheduled for drafting. However as the anti-media-monopoly movement became a recognisable force within civil society, the NCC hastened its timetable and published the "Anti-Media-Monopoly Act" on 20 February 2013. Two public hearings were organised on 18 and 21 March of 2013 to invite comments from scholars, media professionals and citizens (Rawnsley 2013). The draft bill was then revised and approved by the Executive Yuan on 24 April 2013. As of June 2014, the bill is awaiting debate in the Legislative Yuan before it becomes law. It can be argued that the Anti-Media-Monopoly Act has been one of the most high-profile media related policies in Taiwan since the late 1990s. It is as significant as the passing of the Public Television Act in 1997, the National Communications Commission Organisation Act in 2005 and the Ministry of Culture Organisation Act in 2011. The process of drafting and approving these bills indicates the issues facing Taiwan's media landscape as a whole and how the government attempts to address public concerns over the communications and cultural industries (The Campaign for Media Reform et al. 2013: 1–2).

Press Freedom, Markets and Democracy

Conventional media theories of Western liberal democracy and, more specifically, the Anglo-American models, generally argue that the media best serve society when market mechanisms are unleashed from regulatory constraints, allowing the media's programming to reflect the tastes and preferences of its audiences (Hackett and Zhao 1998: 186).

The marketplace of ideas has been a prevalent ideology behind many media policies in Anglo-American societies for several decades, especially since the 1980s when neoliberal intellectual currents swept across the globe (Harvey 2005).

The introduction of market forces into the Chinese media in the early 1980s "made some parts of the system more responsive to readers and audiences" and "modified the elitism of media professionals and given rise to populist sensibilities" (Zhao 1998: 182). This phenomenon encouraged conservative governments in the US and Britain to embrace free market economies even more enthusiastically. As Donald Browne has noted:

United States government support for public broadcasting was almost nonexistent until passage of the Public Broadcasting Act of 1967, and the Reagan administration [...] sought to cut back sharply on the annual congressional appropriation for public broadcasting (Browne 1989: 13).

Since then, the Federal Communication Commission (FCC) has particularly favoured deregulation and deemed ownership concentration a non-issue. Similarly, the Thatcher government attempted to privatise the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) and convened the Peacock Committee in 1986. Although the Peacock Committee continued to support the ideals of public service broadcasting in its final report, deregulation has since become the guiding principle in managing the British commercial media sectors (Seymour-Ure 1991).

By the end of the 1980s, the popular discourse about China's political and social reform led by the media liberalisation came to an abrupt halt as the tanks of the People's Liberation Army rolled into Beijing's Tiananmen Square on 4 June 1989. Even though government-directed market-oriented transformation of the Chinese media resumed with a rapid pace in the 1990s, observers began to caution against linking commercialisation with democratisation (Splichal 1994; Zhao 1998). Criticisms of everyday Anglo-American media practices and the ill effects of marketisation on press freedom also became more prominent. For example, Baker (1994, 2002) has long argued that it is wrong to assume that government interventions in media markets will prevent audiences from receiving the media products they like because advertising-driven media do not provide for audience desires, but rather deliver audiences to advertisers. He has also noted that different democratic theories lead to different conceptions of good journalistic practice and media policy. Hence, it is important for a society to understand what freedom of the press should mean, and then make corresponding policies to facilitate the media industry instead of being blindly guided by free-market advocates.

The resignation of the FCC Chairman Michael Powell in 2003 signalled the growing wariness of American civil society toward laissez-faire perspectives on media policies and cross-media ownership. Powell had been on the FCC since the Clinton administration. His tenure caused a great deal of controversy as he pursued an aggressive neoliberal agenda by pushing the telecommunication and media industries into an increasingly deregulated world. In response, many lawmakers, companies and consumer groups staged a series of protests, which finally prompted the decision for Powell to step down just one day after President Bush's inauguration (Hung 2013: 113-139). Moreover, the phone-hacking scandal in Britain that resulted in the closure of The News of the World in 2011 and subsequent legal investigations also brought to the fore the problems of unregulated media and the implications of "power without responsibility" (Curren and Seaton 2009). Both practitioners and scholars started to question the existing statutory foundations and raised concerns about media ownership (Mair 2012). In the face of the strong public opposition that the scandal generated, Rupert Murdoch was eventually forced to abandon his plan of purchasing another 31 per cent of BSkyB shares to expand his media empire in Britain (Lin 2013: 87-112).

We concur with Baker's (2007) assessment that there are three reasons why the increasing concentration of media ownership compromises the role of a free press within a democratic society. The first reason is that a normative conception of democracy requires political power to be equally distributed. The "public good" aspect of media suggests that communicative power should also be distributed in an egalitarian fashion. Secondly, media dispersal is necessary to check governmental authority and protect society from its abuse. The third reason is that evenly dispersed media ownership produces higherquality journalism. Thus, media ownership matters just as press freedom matters to democratic citizenship.

Local Historical Context

As Taiwan's political transition and media liberalisation made a significant breakthrough in the 1980s with the so-called "third wave of democracy" (Huntington 1991), the island's struggle for political freedom and social transformation is often explained within a transitology framework. There is no question that the development of the media system and media studies in Taiwan have been heavily influenced by the Anglo-American models (Lin 2004). However, the unique characteristics and challenges facing Taiwan and its media environment should not be ignored, as local sensibilities are shaped by local factors instead of a grand theory originating from afar, even though the global geopolitical structure may condition the options of the local.

After the KMT lifted martial law in 1987, the proliferation of media was both rapid and extensive; democracy was interpreted as involving deregulation and distancing such institutions as the media from the state as much as possible. Accordingly, 2,037 newspapers were in circulation in Taiwan by 2006, compared to just 31 between 1951 and 1987. The KMT government agreed to the establishment of a fourth national commercial television company in 1997 (Formosa Television, FTV, 民視, Min Shi), which reflected the Taiwanese identity that had been previously denied by the authorities. Another national TV station, the Public Television System (PTS, 公視, Gong Shi), worked with limited financial resources to fulfil the mission of PSM and became available on cable and satellite in 1998. In addition, since cable programming legislation was passed in 1993, viewers have been able to access hundreds of local, regional and international television channels. By 2002, Taiwan had rapidly became one of the most saturated pay-TV markets in the world, with a cable penetration rate of over 78 per cent of households (Granitsas 2002: 46-48).

The comprehensive privatisation of the commercial media industries has resulted in fierce competition for profits among media enterprises. Big players with substantial capital enjoy expanding market dominance in the free market structure, while smaller competitors find it increasingly difficult to face the challenges of immense market pressure. Many prominent newspaper titles have been forced to close down in the twenty-first century, including the *Independent Evening News* (自立晚報, *Zili Wanbao*), the *Central Daily News* (中央日報, Zhongyang Ribao) and the Min Sheng News (民生報, Minsheng Bao), leaving only four with large circulations: the Liberty Times (自由時報, Zivou Shibao), the Apple Daily (蘋果日報, Pingguo ribao), the United Daily News (聯合報, Lianhe Bao) and the China Times (中國時報, Zhongguo Shibao). In other words, liberalisation of the media in Taiwan has ultimately failed to encourage more voices and consumer choice - as media reformers had envisaged - and instead has led to the concentration of private ownership. Furthermore, the aggressive commercial competition has impacted on the quality of media output. Tabloid journalism thrives in Taiwan today, and advertisers are also able to exercise a different form of censorship to dictate media content for self-serving purposes due to the media's growing dependence on advertising revenue (Rawnsley and Rawnsley 2012: 403-406). As Freedom House reported in 2010, media watchdogs in Taiwan "raised concerns over a rise in sensationalism and a potential loss of quality". The same report also alerts us to "embedded marketing amid economic difficulties", which has posed threats to the island's media independence (Freedom House 2010).

Problems related to private media ownership began to surface when the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP, 民進黨, Minjindang) defeated the KMT for the first time to win the 2000 presidential election. Further media reform became one of the new government's priorities. In February 2003, the KMT agreed to sell its stock holdings in the media, including 33.94 per cent in the terrestrial TV station Chinese Television Company (CTV, 中視, Zhongshi), 97 per cent in the Broadcasting Corporation of China (BCC, 中廣, Zhongguang) and 50 per cent in the Central Motion Picture Corporation (CMPC, 中影, Zhongying) (Taipei Times 2005). The China Times Group purchased the majority of these shares formally owned by the KMT, but the China Times Group was then taken over in 2008 by Want Want Holdings, one of the largest food manufacturing companies in Asia (Liu and Tsai 2009: 274). The Want Want China Times Media Group soon became a powerful media giant that owned several print and electronic titles including the China Times, the terrestrial TV station CTV and its digital channels, as well as the cable television group CiTV (中天, Zhongtian). This raises a set of new questions about media ownership and how the Want Want China Times Group, with its extensive business interests in the People's Republic of China (PRC), may affect media freedom in Taiwan (International Herald Tribune 2013).

In 2011, the Want Want China Times Group expressed an interest in purchasing the China Network System (CNS, 中嘉, *Zhongjia*), Taiwan's second-largest cable television provider. This business venture would potentially "allow the Want Want conglomerate to secure 23 per cent of Taiwan's cable subscribers and roughly one-third of the overall media market" (Freedom House 2012). More than 800 academics and 100 civic groups joined the student-led anti-mediamonopoly campaign and opposed the KMT government's plan to grant the Want Want Group permission to buy CNS (Chen 2013).

Another important player in Taiwan's media market is Hong Kong media tycoon Jimmy Lai (黎智英, Lai Zhiying), whose Next magazine arrived in Taiwan in 2001, with the *Apple Daily* following in 2003. These publications quickly became established among the most popular news magazines and daily newspapers on the island. In 2009, Lai launched Next-TV. The NCC rejected its application for a cable television license and Next-TV could only deliver its programming through the internet. According to industry insiders, Next-TV has suffered severe financial losses since 2009. In early 2012, rumours began circulating that Jimmy Lai had decided to sell Next-TV, which prompted a series of complex business discussions. Lai eventually agreed to sell not only Next-TV but also the more profitable *Next* magazine and *Apple Daily* (Anonymous 1 2013).

In 2012, Tsai Eng-meng joined forces with China Trust and Formosa Plastic Corporation in a bid to acquire Lai's Next Media Ltd. in Taiwan. The transactions were conducted in two stages. The first was regarding the print media – that is, *Next* magazine and *Apple Daily* – and the proposed shareholders would be Formosa Plastic (34 per cent), Want Want China Times (32 per cent), China Trust (20 per cent) and Lung Yen Life Service (14 per cent). The second stage related to the purchase of Next-TV, the potential shareholders of which would be Formosa Plastic (34 per cent), Taiwan Fire and Marine Insurance (32 per cent), China Trust (20 per cent) and Lung Yen Life Service (14 per cent), Taiwan Fire and Marine Insurance (32 per cent), China Trust (20 per cent) and Lung Yen Life Service (14 per cent) (PTS 2012).

The implications of the merger were significant. Approving the transactions of Next Media Ltd. would form the most dominant media empire in Taiwan and Tsai Eng-meng could become the most powerful individual in the island's media industry. This is because, in addition to the media owned by the Want Want China Times Group, China Trust and Formosa Plastic each have their own media companies, including ETTV (東森電視, *Dongsen Dianshi*), ONTV (緯來電視, *Weilai Dianshi*,), rights to several foreign channels, and cable TV distribution networks. Therefore, when the business deal of *Next* magazine and *Apple Daily* was under review by the Fair Trade Commission between late 2012 and early 2013, public awareness of the student-initiated anti-media-monopoly movement reached its peak. The three campaign issues – anti-media-monopoly, anti-China interference and safeguarding press freedom – were warmly supported by tens of thousands of people overseas and at home, including legislators, academics and even older Taiwanese, who are often reluctant to associate with younger people (*Taipei Times* 2013a).

Although Want Want Group's plan to acquire the cable service provider CNS and the Next Media Ltd. fell through in 2013 due to the efforts of the anti-media-monopoly campaigners, the process did highlight several policy weaknesses regarding the media sector and press freedom in Taiwan; namely:

- There were no sufficient regulations to prevent media monopoly.
- There was a lack of coordination among media regulators to establish an overview and critical examination on cross-media ownership.
- When discussing press freedom, policymakers continue to view free market as the main priority and are reluctant to consider alternatives. Yet, empirical evidence from Taiwan and overseas has shown that unregulated commercialisation can be as damaging to the free press as political interference.
- While the volume and speed of cross-strait economic, social and cultural interactions has increased dramatically since the KMT's return to power in 2008, no satisfactory mechanisms are in place that can enhance the accountability, quality and efficiency of political debates regarding cross-strait issues. How can the Taiwanese government and business tycoons be entrusted to conduct trade negotiations with Beijing in a more transparent and productive manner when such negotiations may have profound economic, social and political consequences for the people of Taiwan?
- How can the concerns of the civil society be properly addressed and be provided a space for engagement with the process without being misrepresented in the overly simplistic "independence

vs. unification", "blue vs. green" or "anti-China vs. pro-China" discourses?

The fact that the Anti-Media-Monopoly Act has been awaiting discussion in the Legislative Yuan for over a year without an end in sight highlights the inefficiency in Taiwan's legislature. Politicians from both parties have repeatedly criticised the NCC and the PTS for their lack of impartiality. Yet the functionality of both institutions has been gravely reduced as a result of emotionally charged arguments over party politics in the Legislative Yuan, which becomes a vicious circle and perpetuates the incapacitating situation that prevents the NCC and the PTS from acting successfully. Therefore, on the surface, the anti-media-monopoly movement may be concerned about one technical issue in the media industry. Upon closer examination, however, the debate over media ownership has mobilised strong social support and provoked the organisation of other civic movements. This specific issue clearly reflects a deeper concern with the increasingly polarised party politics, ineffective representative democracy and widening social inequality.

In other words, in the context of Taiwan today, the social is often connected with the political. The existing democratic system, which is a legacy of the democratisation process in the twentieth century, no longer seems adequate for serving the citizens of the twenty-first century. Hence we consider the anti-media-monopoly movement and the burgeoning civic movements in recent years as part of a "second wave" of democratisation for further political reform. These movements concern the quality of democracy – a debate that must take place in any process of consolidation. We agree with Amin's contention that democratisation is an endless process. It should not be reduced to multiple-party elections that do not necessarily empower the people and permit them to transform society. Democratisation is multi-dimensional. It integrates the major issues of gender, justice, social equality and collective responsibility, as well as individual liberties that should be developed, not restricted (Amin 2011:15).

An Analysis of the Anti–Media-Monopoly Act

In February 2013, the anti-media-monopoly campaign achieved a victory when the NCC ruled that Tsai Eng-meng could not purchase

CNS because the Want Want China Times Group did not fulfil the three cross-ownership conditions set by the NCC in 2012 (*Taipei Times* 2013b). The campaigners claimed a further victory in March 2013 when the Want Want Group, China Trust and Formosa Plastic Corporation decided to withdraw from the controversial buyout deal. At the same time, Jimmy Lai announced that he no longer wished to let go of *Next* magazine and *Apple Daily*, although he would still sell the loss-making media platforms such as Next-TV (*Business Today* 2013). However, the most important achievement of the anti–media-monopoly movement was when the NCC drafted the "Anti–Media-Monopoly Act" in early 2013, a year earlier than originally anticipated.

In addition to the NCC's draft, four other organisations also submitted their versions of the "Anti–Media-Monopoly Act" to be referenced by the legislature, including the DPP Caucus of the Legislative Yuan, the Centre for Public Policy and Law of National Taiwan University, a group of 22 KMT legislators, and anti–media-monopoly campaigners represented by the 901 Anti–Media-Monopoly Union and the Anti–Media-Monster Youth League. A close analysis of these draft bills will foreground the key considerations regarding the development of Taiwan's media sector in general and how different sections of society view these issues. This, in turn, will provide an indication of where the continuity and changes in media policies may lie.

The following six contentious questions emerge from this analysis:

- Who should be responsible for regulating media ownership?
- How should the multiple system operators and channel distributors be regulated?
- What measures can be taken to facilitate the production of quality and diversified media content?
- What is an appropriate definition of media monopoly in Taiwan?
- What framework can be established to ensure editorial independence, labour rights, professional conduct and media accountability?
- How can PSM be strengthened?

The debate over these issues may ultimately reshape Taiwan's media industry and determine how the media profession will continue to develop.

From Deregulation to Co-regulation

As discussed above, a consequence of media liberalisation in the 1980s and the 1990s is deregulation. However, while Taiwan's relentless market competition created a media industry that places profit and commercial values as the guiding principles of press and media production, the NCC – a politically neutral regulatory body based on the model of the FCC – was founded in 2006 under the DPP government to better manage and regulate the commercial media sector.

The NCC's remit focuses on broadcasting and telecommunications. When the Want Want China Times Group proposed purchasing Next magazine and Apple Daily in 2012, the buyout deal was subject to review by the Fair Trade Commission instead of the NCC. Therefore, in the public discussion of the "Anti-Media-Monopoly Act", the design of a suitable regulatory body became a focal point. While all the proposed bills agreed that the NCC should be the authority responsible for regulating media ownership, the Centre for Public Policy and Law of National Taiwan University suggested a framework of co-regulation; that is, to organise an additional antimedia-monopoly review committee incorporating members of the NCC, Fair Trade Commission and Ministry of Economic Affairs (The Campaign for Media Reform et al. 2013: 2). At this stage, it is difficult to determine whether the principle of co-regulation may enhance the ability of regulators or reduce the efficiency and accountability of the decision-making process. Nevertheless, the debate indicates that social elites in Taiwan begin leaning towards more and stricter regulations of the media after a long period of deregulation. Moreover, as the designs for co-regulation resurface in other clauses in the "Anti-Media-Monopoly Act" (see further discussions below), it appears that co-regulation may be developed as a new trend in Taiwan's media policies.

The Separation of Media Content and Platforms

In January 2013, the largest convenient store chain in Taiwan, 7-Eleven, unilaterally decided to stop selling a particular issue of *Business Weekly* (商業週刊, *Shangye Zhoukan*) because of its publication of a report about personnel changes inside 7-Eleven. Given that *Business Weekly* had relied on 7-Eleven for its island-wide circulation for 25 years, this incident not only upset the magazine and its readers, but

119

also alarmed the public about how much power media distributors can potentially wield (*Business Weekly* 2013). Hence, the various drafts of the "Anti–Media-Monopoly Act" represented the first time that multiple system operators and channel distributors were included in the legal discussion.

The DPP appeared to be the most vigilant as, in their version of the draft Act, they insisted on the separation of media content and media platforms. In their view, media distributors should not be permitted to merge with content producers in order to prevent the monopolisation of a particular viewpoint or interest and to ensure the availability of multiple views and interests in all distribution networks. The only exception would be public service broadcasters (The Campaign for Media Reform et al. 2013: 3). This approach made professionals in the commercial media sector and economists concerned that the proposed Act might hinder in Taiwan the global trend of digital convergence (Li 2013). This issue has provoked vibrant debate among academics and media practitioners about how to satisfy media economy and the progress of digital convergence on the one hand, while on the other hand preventing the over-concentration of media ownership (Taiwan Media Watch 2013).

By contrast, the draft bill proposed by 22 KMT legislators was the most relaxed about media monopolies. The bill involved little restriction of media ownership or cross-media platforms. It demonstrates that within the KMT camp, the free market remains the most valued doctrine for the management of the media industry.

The Development of Media Pluralism

As several media scholars in Taiwan have argued, anti-media-monopoly and the promotion of pluralism should be seen as the two sides of the same coin; otherwise, it may not necessarily lead to a better and more diverse media environment (Feng 2013; Taiwan Media Watch 2013). Therefore, the anti-media-monopoly campaigners, represented by the 901 Anti-Media-Monopoly Union and the Anti-Media-Monster Youth League, have proposed, in their version of the draft bill, the establishment of a "Media Pluralism Development Fund" (媒體多元發展基金, *Meiti Duoyuan Fazban Jijin*).

This design was not included in the other drafts of the Act. The purpose was to proactively enhance the quality and quantity of news production, cultivate media talent, promote the production of quality programmes, encourage the development of non-commercial news organisations, and stimulate the study of media, communications and related topics. These campaigners suggested that the fund should come from the combination of government subsidy, public donation, and the acquisition of profit made by cable TV broadcasters, tele-communication enterprises that offer multimedia services, as well as national TV broadcasters that produce less than 20 per cent of domestic programming each year. They also suggested that the fund should be co-regulated and co-managed by the NCC and the Ministry of Culture (The Campaign for Media Reform et al. 2013: 4).

The Definition of Media Monopoly in Taiwan

The definition of media monopoly remains the most contentious. The NCC used ratings as its benchmark for calculation. For example, its proposed bill stipulated that the merger of satellite TV providers would not be allowed if such a merger resulted in the combined annual average ratings reaching 15 per cent or above.

Some observers believed that the NCC's ceiling was too high to prevent the formation of media conglomerates, as the annual average ratings of all TV channels in Taiwan was only between 10-12 per cent between 1992 and 2012. They doubted that the 15 per cent ratings cap would serve to block any future merger deals (The Campaign for Media Reform et al. 2013: 5-6). However, many industry practitioners were sceptical. They worried that the cap on ratings was overly strict and would prevent media owners from further investment. For example, lawyer Ye Ching-yuan stressed that the major problem of the media in Taiwan was not the size of media companies, but the intensive market competition that resulted in the trivialisation of content and sensationalist approach to journalism. Cable industry representative Peng Shu-fen believed that merger were normal occurrences in a free market. If a media company received good ratings for its programmes and wished to expand its business, it should not be punished for their good work or for being ambitious. Both Ye and Peng believed that anti-media-monopoly policies would hamper growth and restrict the development of Taiwan's media industry (New Talk 2013). Their concerns echoed the views of several economists (Li 2013). In other words, the debate over the definition of media monopoly in Taiwan is more than a technical issue regarding how to cap media ownership, and is in fact about the type of media structure - free market versus regulated industry – that democratic Taiwan wishes to shape and create.

Editorial Autonomy, Labour Rights, Professional Conduct and Accountability

A comparison of the different versions of the Act reveals two areas of consensus. The first is the importance of editorial autonomy and labour rights of the media workers. Both the NCC and the DPP designed laws to enhance journalistic independence by curtailing business owners' interference in editorial freedom, including the signing of editorial agreements and subsidising the establishment of professional societies for journalists. Moreover, the NCC extended the idea of co-regulation and suggested incorporating scholars and civic groups into a journalism ethics committee in order to monitor the performance of media organisations and to enhance public accountability of the media. The DPP proposed that media workers should be empowered to nominate an external representative to join the management of the media company as an independent board member. The anti-media-monopoly campaigners further advised that media ownership should be separated from media management in order to minimise the damage of commercialism and to protect media pluralism (The Campaign for Media Reform et al. 2013: 8).

To Strengthen Public Service Media Sector

The second issue of consensus is recognition of the importance of public service media sector and the PTS, established in 1998. In 2006, the Taiwan Broadcasting System (公廣集團, *Gongguang Jituan*) – a public service-oriented network – was expanded to include eight channels, most notably PTS, Chinese Television System (CTS, 華視, *Huashi*), Indigenous TV (原視, *Yuanshi*), Hakka TV (客家電視, *Kejia Dianshi*) and Taiwan Macroview TV (宏觀電視, *Hongguan Dianshi*). Although the public service network, and PTS in particular, has launched various initiatives (such as civic journalism programme PeoPo) and produced quality programming that has received positive feedback from viewers, average ratings have been low (normally under 1 per cent) and the output of in-depth reportage, investigative journalism and international news has been inadequate (Hung forthcoming).

The major difficulty encountered by PTS and the Taiwan Broadcasting System as a whole is the lack of financial resources and the nomination of PSM board members. The Public Television Act stipulates that PSM board members can only be appointed when receiving support from two-thirds of the Legislative Yuan, which has become highly problematic in recent years as the vicious political battle between the KMT and DPP legislators seriously delayed the formation of a functioning PSM board (*Liberty Times* 2013). Although the various versions of the "Anti–Media-Monopoly Act" have expressed a desire to strengthen PSM to promote the production of quality international news, enhance public access to TV resources and protect minority audio-visual rights (The Campaign for Media Reform et al. 2013: 9), the problems of PSM can only be resolved by revising the Public Television Act to allow public service broadcasters appropriate financial means and freedom from party politics to achieve such goals.

Conclusion

The demand for the liberalisation of the media began in the 1980s as part of the process of democratisation. However, during the political transition, the media industry sacrificed the democratic ideal for profit and commercial growth, which has consequently transformed the landscape of media and journalism in Taiwan. Unfortunately, the existence of free media does not necessarily mean independent or responsible media that can fulfil the democratic expectations of citizens. Neither does competition necessarily stimulate innovation or investment in the media sector. In fact, far from promoting pluralism and diversity of programming, the tyranny of the market is driving media practitioners towards sharing formats that attract middleground audiences and pushing the industry towards concentration of ownership in the hands of a few powerful private individuals and consortia that are accountable to shareholders rather than the public.

Stimulated by the anti-media-monopoly movement, public debate over anti-media-monopoly policies may help create a betterstructured media market so that diverse media offering quality content can find their corresponding spaces. It is highly encouraging that different sections of society demonstrate consensus to nurture labour rights for media workers and to foster a stronger public service media sector. However, there is still a gap between the supporters of free

123

market and champions for tighter regulations regarding how far the restrictions on media ownership should go.

Cross-referencing the five versions of the Anti–Media-Monopoly Movement Act – by the NCC, the KMT, the DPP, the National Taiwan University and the activists – reveals that all versions seem to agree that it would be reasonable for Taiwan to have around three or four major television conglomerates (including PSM) in future, based on the size of viewership. This means that an important consensus has been achieved for Taiwan's media industry to move toward oligopoly rather than monopoly. However, important questions remain, including which version of the Act may add value to facilitate further development of press freedom, editorial professionalism, and programme diversity and pluralism. According to Luo Shi-hong's analysis, the NCC's version offers the most practical and visionary solutions and therefore deserves public support (Luo 2013).

Nevertheless, during the long process of awaiting approval by the legislature, observers worry that the essence of the Anti–Media-Monopoly Act may be spoilt by politics in the Legislative Yuan. The fact that the activists do not fully trust the NCC and are unwilling to endorse the NCC's version of the Act gives politicians an excuse to play one camp against the other to suit their individual political preferences. This further shows that Taiwan desperately needs to break away from polarised politics in order to achieve rational discussion – this applies to both political parties and civil society.

Furthermore, if and when the Anti–Media-Monopoly Act is passed by the legislature and becomes law, it is important that sufficient resources are allocated to ensure the functionality of the law. Accordingly, we suggest that the Executive Yuan must designate the NCC and the Ministry of Culture to organise cross-departmental meetings to discuss further issues. For example, how much funding is required to strengthen PSM? What resources are necessary to proactively enhance the quality and quantity of news production and promote programme diversity and pluralism? How should the funding and resources be obtained? What is the reasonable division of labour and responsibility between the Taiwan Broadcasting System, the NCC and the Ministry of Culture?

Finally, the Executive Yuan should also publicise a timetable to keep the public informed of when they expect certain tasks to be achieved. This will help facilitate public involvement in the political process, improve communication between the government and the civil society and re-build public trust in the political system. In this way, perhaps the "second wave" of media democratisation will pick up where the "first wave" left off and finally establish, through more thoughtful media policies, a better and fairer media environment that democratic Taiwan deserves.

References

- Amin, Samir (2011), The Implosion of Global Capitalism: The Challenge for the Radical Left, online <www.networkideas.org/alt/apr2013/alt 25_Samir_Amin.htm> (5 June 2014).
- Anonymous 1 (2013), interviews, senior member of staff at Next magazine, January to March.
- Baker, Edwin (2007), Media Concentration and Democracy: Why Ownership Matters, New York and Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Baker, Edwin (2002), *Media, Markets, and Democracy*, New York and Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Baker, Edwin (1994), *Advertising and a Democratic Press*, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Browne, Donald R. (1989), *Comparing Broadcast Systems: The Experiences* of Six Industrialized Nations, Iowa: Iowa State University Press.
- Business Today (今周刊, Jin Zhoukan) (2013), 壹傳媒交易案破局! 黎智 英要回來了 (Yi chuanmei jiaoyi'an poju! Lai Zhiying yao huilaile, Next Media Transaction fell through, Jimmy Lai is Coming Back), 27 March, online: <www.businesstoday.com.tw/v1/con tent.aspx?a=W20130305295> (4 June 2013).
- Business Weekly (商業周刊, Shangye zhoukan) (2013), 抱歉, 1313 期《商 業周刊》在 7-11 缺席了! (Baoqian, 1313 qi shangye zhoukan zai 7-11 quexile!, Sorry, "Business Weekly" Issue 1313 is Absent at 7-11), 17 January, online: <http://bw.businessweekly.com.tw/ web/webarticle2_18316_p1.html> (7 June 2013).
- Chen, Ketty W. (2013), Media Freedom in Taiwan: The Real Threat of Monopoly, 28 February, online: http://blogs.nottingham.ac.uk/chinapolicyinstitute/2013/02/28/media-freedom-in-taiwan-the-threat-of-monopoly/> (4 June 2013).
- Curren, James, and Jean Seaton (2009), Power without Responsibility: Press, Broadcasting and the Internet in Britain, London: Routledge.

- Feng, Chien-san (2013), 多元文化是目標, 壟斷防制是手段 (Duoyuan wenhua shi mubiao, longduan fang zhi shi shouduan, Pluralism is the Aim, Anti-Media Monopoly is a Method), 20 March, online: <www.merit-times.com.tw/NewsPage.aspx?unid=298793> (8 June 2013).
- Feng, Chien-san (2012),反壟斷,要工會,要公共 (Fan longduan, yao gonghui, yao gonggong, Anti-Monopoly, Demanding Labour Unions, Demanding PSB), 12 December, online: http://webcache.google usercontent.com/search?q=cache:-FbmmXMezYEJ:www3.nccu. edu.tw/~jsfeng/20121212.doc+&hl=en&gl=uk> (4 June 2013).
- Feng, Chien-san (1995), 廣電資本運動的政治經濟學: 析論 1990 年 代台灣廣電媒體的若干變遷 (Guangdian ziben yundong de zhengzhi jingjixue: Xilun 1990 niandai Taiwan guangdian meiti de ruogan bianqian, *Political Economy of Media Movement: Analysing the Changes of Taiwan Broadcasting and Television Industries in the 1990s*), Taibei: 台灣社會研究叢刊 05 (Taiwan shehui yanjiu congkan 05, Taiwan: A Radical Quarterly in Social Studies Research Series-05).
- Freedom House (2012), *Taiwan: Freedom of the Press 2012*, online: <www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-press/2012/taiwan> (1 June 2013).
- Freedom House (2010), *Taiwan: Freedom of the Press 2010*, online: <www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-press/2010/taiwan> (3 June 2013).
- Granitsas, Alkman (2002), Digital to the Rescue, in: Far Eastern Economic Review, 17 October, 46–48.
- Hackett, Robert A., and Yuezhi Zhao (1998), *Sustaining Democracy?* Journalism and the Politics of Objectivity, Toronto: Garamond Press.
- Harrison, Mark (2014), *The Sunflower Movement in Taiwan*, 18 April, online: <www.thechinastory.org/2014/04/the-sunflower-move ment-in-taiwan/> (3 June 2014).
- Harrison, Mark (2012), *The Anti-Media Monopoly Movement in Taiwan*, 20 December, online: <www.thechinastory.org/2012/12/theanti-media-monopoly-movement-%E5%8F%8D%E5%AA%92 %E9%AB%94%E5%A3%9F%E6%96%B7%E9%81%8B%E5 %8B%95-in-taiwan/> (25 May 2013).
- Harvey, David (2005), A Brief History of Neoliberalism, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Hung, Chen-ling (forthcoming), Citizen Journalists as an Empowering Community for Change: A Case Study of a Taiwanese Online

Platform 'PeoPo', in: Gary D. Rawnsley and Ming-Yeh T. Rawnsley (eds), *Routledge Handbook of Chinese Media*, London: Routledge.

- Hung, Chen-ling (2013), 媒體集中之管制及個案: 美國經驗 (Meiti jizhong zhi guanzhi ji ge'an: Meiguo jingyan, The Management and Control of Media Monopoly: American Experience), in: 傳播研究與實踐 (*Chuanbo yanjiu yu shijian, Journal of Communication Research and Practice*), 3, 2, 113–139.
- Hung, Chin-fu (2014), The Internet and Taiwan's New Civic Movement in the Information Age: Hung Chung-chiu's Case (2013), in: *Asiacape: Digital Asia*, 1, 1–2, 54–77.
- Huntington, Samuel (1991), *The Third Wave: Democratization in the Late Twentieth Century*, Oklahoma: Oklahoma University Press.
- International Herald Tribune (2013), As Taiwan's Links with Mainland Grow, 1 January, online: http://rendezvous.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/01/01/as-taiwans-links-with-mainland-grow-so-do-conce rns/?_php=true&_type=blogs&_php=true&_type=blogs&_r=1 &> (6 June 2013).
- Li, Chun (2013), 鐵腕防弊恐傷及數位匯流 (*Tiewan fangbi kong-shang ji shuwei huiliu*, *Hard Approach to Prevent Monopoly May Harm Digital Convergence*), 21 February, online: <www.cier.edu.tw/ct.asp?x Item=19380&ctNode=61&mp=1> (7 June 2013).
- Liberty Times (2013), 公視董事難產, 龍應台建議免審, 立委轟下台 (Gongshi dongshi nanchan, Long Yingtai jianyi mianshen, liwei hong xiatai, PTS Board Members Cannot be Approved. Long Yingtai Suggested Stopping the Process which Angered Legislators), 22 January, online: <www.libertytimes.com.tw/2013/new/ jan/22/today-life1.htm> (10 June 2013).
- Lin, Li-yun (2013), 英國媒體併購管制中的公共利益: 新聞集團併購 天空衛視 (Yingguo meiti binggou guanzhizhong de gonggong liyi: Xinwen jituan binggou tiankong weishi, Public Interest in the Regulation of Media Mergers in Britain: The Mergers of News Corp and BskyB), in: 傳播研究與實踐 (*Chuanbo Yanjiu Yu Shijian*, *Journal of Communication Research and Practice*), 3, 2, 87–112.
- Lin, Li-yun (2004), 台灣傳播研究史 (Taiwan chuanbo yanjiu shi, The History of Communications Research in Taiwan), Taibei: 巨流出版社 (Juliu chubanshe, Juliu Publishing).
- Liu, Zhongbo, and Hsinyi Tsai (2009), 從世界人權宣言第 19 條出發: 傳播權文獻蒐集與分析 1948-2008 (Cong shijie renquan xuan-

yan di 19 tiao chufa: Chuanboquan wenxian souji yu fenxi, 1948–2008, Starting from Article 19: A Bibliographic Analysis of Taiwanese Discourses on Communication Rights, 1948–2008), in: 新聞學研究 (*Xinwenxue yanjiu*, *Mass Communication Research*), 98, January, 245–274.

- Luo, Shi-hong (2013), 媒體壟斷如何防制? 媒體多元如何維護? 邁向 一個複合式的管制取徑 (Meiti longduan ruhe fangzhi? Meiti duoyuan ruhe weihu? Maixiang yige fuheshi de guanzhi qujing, How to Prevent Media Monopoly? How to Maintain Media Diversity? Toward a Complex Co-regulation Approach), in: 傳播研 究與實踐 (*Chuanbo yanjiu yu shijian, Journal of Communication Research and Practice*), 3, 2, 1–25.
- Mair, John (ed.) (2012), After Leveson? The Future of British Journalism, London: Abramis Academic.
- New Talk (新頭殼, Xin touke) (2013), 反媒體壟斷法, 業者憂阻撓產業 發展 (Fan meiti longduanfa, yezhe you zunao chanye fazhan, Media Industry Professionals Worry that the Anti-Media-Monopoly Act Will Hamper Media Development), 18 March, online: <http://newtalk.tw/news/2013/03/18/34654.html> (8 June 2013).
- PTS (2012),有話好說:財團不該擁有媒體?言論集中不關我事? 五企業入主壹傳媒!媒體將遭財團壟斷 (Youhua haoshuo: Caituan bugai yongyou meiti? Yanlun jizhong buguan woshi? Wu qiye ruzhu yi chuanmei! Meiti jiangzao caituan longduan, Shouldn't Conglomerates Own Media? Doesn't the Concentration of Opinions Matter? Five Enterprises Enter the Next-Media! Media will be Monopolised by Conglomerates), 28 November, online: http://talk.news.pts.org.tw/2012/11/blog-post_28.html (3 June 2013).
- Rawnsley, Gary D., and Ming-yeh T. Rawnsley (2012), The Media in Democratic Taiwan, in: David Blundell (ed.), *Taiwan since Martial Law: Society, Culture, Politics and Economy,* Berkeley and Taibei: University of California, Berkeley and National Taiwan University Press, 395–417.
- Rawnsley, Ming-yeh T. (2013), Anti-Media Monopoly Policies in Taiwan, 25 March, online: http://blogs.nottingham.ac.uk/chinapolicy institute/2013/03/25/anti-media-monopoly-policies-in-taiwan/> (25 May 2013).
- Seymour-Ure, Colin (1991), *The British Press and Broadcasting since 1945*, Oxford: Blackwell.

- Splichal, Slavko (1994), Media beyond Socialism: Theory and Practice in East-Central Europe, Boulder, CO: Westview.
- *Taipei Times* (2013a), Anti-media Monopoly Explained, 4 February, online: <www.taipeitimes.com/News/editorials/archives/2013/ 02/04/2003554169/1> (25 May 2013).
- Taipei Times (2013b), Want Want-CNS Merger Rules Not Met, 21 February, online: <www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/ 2013/02/21/2003555310> (4 June 2013).
- Taipei Times (2005), KMT Sells Television Shares to China Times Group, 27 December, online: <www.taipeitimes.com/News/ taiwan/archives/2005/12/27/2003286212> (28 May 2013).
- Taiwan Media Watch (2013), 匯流紀元談媒體經營權集中論壇 (Huilin jiyuan tan meiti jingving quan jizhong luntan, A Symposium on Digital Convergence and the Concentration of Media Ownership), 10 May, online: <www.mediawatch.org.tw/node/4048> (7 June 2013).
- The Campaign for Media Reform, Taiwan Media Watch and Communication Students League (2013), 廣播電視壟斷防制與多元維 護法草案: 我們的共同分析與看法 (Guangbo dianshi longduan fangzhi yu duoyuan weihufa cao'an: Women de gongtong fenxi yu kanfa, Our Analyses and Views on the Prevention of Broadcasting and Television Monopoly and the Maintenance of Diversity Act), 19 May, online: <www. mediawatch.org.tw/sites/default/files/com-idea_0.pdf> (25 May 2013).
- The Economist (2013), Give Us Our Daily Apple, 21 January, online: <www.economist.com/blogs/banyan/2013/01/taiwan%E2%80 %99s-press> (6 June 2013).
- Zhao, Yuezhi (1998), *Media, Market, and Democracy in China*, Urbana and Chicago: University of Illinois Press.

Contents

Continuity and Change in Policies in Taiwan

Introduction

-	Ming-Yeh T. RAWNSLEY The Impacts of Changing Ruling Parties in the Twenty- First Century	3
Res	search Articles	
-	Dafydd FELL and Charles CHEN Lessons of Defeat and Success: Taiwan's 2012 Elections in Comparative Perspective	13
-	LEE Chun-Yi Learning a Lesson from Taiwan? A Comparison of Changes and Continuity of Labour Policies in Taiwan and China	45
-	Isabelle CHENG and Dafydd FELL The Change of Ruling Parties and Taiwan's Claim to Multiculturalism before and after 2008	71
-	Ming-Yeh T. RAWNSLEY and Chien-san FENG Anti–Media-Monopoly Policies and Further Democra- tisation in Taiwan	105
-	Simona GRANO Change and Continuities: Taiwan's Post-2008 Environmental Policies	129
Ana	alysis	
-	Gary D. RAWNSLEY Taiwan's Soft Power and Public Diplomacy	161

207

Research Article

Marius KORSNES	
Fragmentation, Centralisation and Policy Learning: An	
Example from China's Wind Industry	175

Contributors